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Editor’s note 

 
J. Scott Lewis 

Penn State Harrisburg 

 
As many of you have probably noticed, 

the web page for the section has not been 
adequately updated. I wanted to take a 
minute to offer both an apology and an 
explanation for this problem. First, I am 
not a very tech-savvy person to begin 
with. That has made the transition hard 
enough. Of course, just as I learned how 
to post things on the section web-site, 
ASA changed formats. This created bigger 
problems. 

My university’s web protocol is 
apparently quite strict. It has 
systematically blocked me from even 
getting on the site! Apparently, this is 
part of my university’s overzealous 
security measures. To make matters worse, 
all work-arounds must be approved through 
main campus. That is where the issue 
stands. 

While I have worked diligently with the 
technology gurus here on my campus, the 
powers that be on the main campus have 
been much less cooperative. Nevertheless, 
I please know that I am working hard to 
get the issue resolved; and hope to have 
the issue resolved before the next issue 
of the newsletter is ready for print. 
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At any rate, I apologize for the 
inconveniences this has caused. Hopefully 
soon everything will be back to normal and 
I can plunge into the duty of updating the 
web-page. 

 
On another note, we have had a marked 

decrease in contributions to the 
newsletter since the last issue. I would 
encourage everyone to submit anything of 
interest to our members. This can include—
but is not limited to—brief pieces on 
theory or research; publications; book 
reviews; and collaborative invitations. 
You may send contributions directly to me 
at jsl19@psu.edu.  

 
****** 

Message from the Co-Chairs 
 

The Future of Evolutionary 
Sociology 

 
TTiimmootthhyy  CCrriippppeenn,,  UUnniivveerrssiittyy  ooff  MMaarryy  

WWaasshhiinnggttoonn  
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The Future of Evolutionary Sociology 

 
 We suspect that many of the members of 
our section and readers of this newsletter 
are likely to share the following 
sentiment:  “The good news is that it is 
surprisingly easy to capture undergraduate 
students’ imaginations with the idea of an 
evolutionary social science.  The bad news 
is that it is surprisingly easy to capture 
undergraduate students’ imaginations with 
the idea of an evolutionary social 
science.”  How can this be bad news?  
Simply because it is often very 
challenging, even frustrating, to know how 
to respond to student inquiries when they 
ask, “This stuff is fascinating!  Is there 
a (or, if they are lucky, “another”) 
sociology course I can take on this topic 
in our department?”  Or, “Can I specialize 
in this area if I go to graduate school in 
sociology, and if so, where should I 
apply?”  Admittedly, things are brighter 
than they were about 30 years ago when the 
two of us decided, even in the face of 
discouraging advice from some of our 
colleagues, to pursue a professional 
interest in what is becoming “evolutionary 
sociology.”   

Still, it can be disheartening to have 
to tell students that, though encouraging 
developments are afoot, they will have to 
be rather entrepreneurial and independent 
if they are determined to pursue their 

nascent interest in evolutionary 
sociology.  So, on the assumption that 
this experience is not unique to the two 
of us, we’d like to invite the members of 
our section to consider some ways in 
which, collectively, we might take steps 
forward in nurturing and helping develop 
our students’ interest in evolutionary 
sociology and thus, in the development of 
evolutionary social science itself. 
 A good first step is to inform students 
about the existence of our Evolution, 
Biology and Society section itself and to 
make them aware that evolutionary and 
biological thinking does, in fact, have an 
organizational niche (albeit a rather 
small one; more about this later) in the 
ASA.  We can inform our students that they 
can become members of ASA and our section.  
If possible, faculty might even offer to 
pay a student’s membership fees, as have a 
number of faculty in the past.  Although 
it may not be possible for many students 
actually to attend ASA meetings and 
participate in section activities, nothing 
is lost by suggesting the possibility, and 
some departments may even be able and 
willing to help defray expenses if a 
student were sufficiently motivated to 
attend. 
 Another step would be to inform our 
colleagues (as well as department 
chairs/heads) about student interest in 
evolutionary sociology when they express 
it.  Neither of us is so naïve as to 
believe that this is likely to lead to 
much by way of curricular expansion on 
evolutionary sociology within our 
departments, but it never hurts for 
colleagues to learn of student enthusiasm 
(especially when the enthusiasm is 
manifested by some of the brightest 
students, which we’ve often found to be 
the case) for an evolutionary approach to 
the study of social behavior.  And who 
knows?  Sufficient demand by students and 
acceptance by colleagues could result in 
putting one or more courses on the books 
as permanent components of an 
undergraduate sociology curriculum. 
 Late last fall, one of us (RM) received 
an email from a student in another state 
who is graduating this spring with a B.A. 
in sociology.  She had contacted a 
sociology faculty member at another 
university and inquired if she might be 
able to study evolutionary sociology in 
their graduate program.  His program had 
nothing to offer in that regard, and he 
suggested that she contact me.  I was 
impressed by her professionalism and 
surprised by how well-informed she was 
about evolutionary sociology.  I was even 
more impressed by her determination to 
find a way to pursue and develop this 
interest in graduate school.  So, I did 
what I’m sure many of you have done in 
similar situations.  I told her that, 
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happily, there are now a number of 
graduate programs in sociology that have 
at least two, sometimes more, faculty 
members who are engaged in research that 
is informed by biological and evolutionary 
thinking.  And I told her that it is 
increasingly common to find at least one 
such faculty member in a growing number of 
departments.  However, I also told her 
that it probably still is prudent to 
select a graduate program that will 
provide strong training in more 
traditional, well-established areas of 
sociology such as stratification, race and 
ethnic relations, gender, family, etc.  I 
explained that many of today’s 
evolutionary sociologists first 
established themselves professionally by 
developing sociological expertise in 
traditional specializations which thereby 
enabled them to “add on” a specialty in 
evolutionary sociology.  She seemed a bit 
surprised that it might be difficult for 
her to begin her career in sociology with 
a primary interest in evolutionary 
sociology.  I assured her that she should 
not be dissuaded by having to develop more 
mainstream specializations in sociology, 
but that unlike psychology and 
anthropology, it would be very unusual 
today to find a sociology department 
attempting to recruit an “evolutionary 
sociologist” to their faculty.  (Does any 
reader know if this has ever happened in a 
sociology department anywhere in the U.S.?  
Or, for that matter, elsewhere?)  And, at 
that point, with some reluctance, I 
explained that evolutionary curricula and 
programs have developed much more rapidly 
in both anthropology and psychology than 
they have in sociology.  (For example, 
David Buss is now working on the fifth 
edition of his highly successful textbook 
in evolutionary psychology, evidence of a 
general demand for courses on this topic 
in many psychology departments.)  While 
trying not to steer her away from graduate 
study in sociology, I felt obligated to 
make her aware that she might have more 
choices of programs featuring evolutionary 
approaches to the study of human behavior 
if she were willing to consider 
anthropology or psychology as well.   

However, we think that our 
Evolution, Biology and Society section 
might provide a resource that we all could 
use when trying to assist students such as 
the one discussed above.  It might be very 
useful for our section somehow to 
systematically collect information about 
graduate programs in sociology which may 
provide biologically-minded sociology 
students with opportunities to pursue 
their interests in the intersection of 
biology and sociology as graduate 
students.  Most of us are aware of a 
number of sociology departments in which 
such opportunities exist, but we think it 

could be very useful for students to have 
access to a single, readily-available 
resource that consolidates information 
about the range of opportunities now 
available for studying evolutionary 
sociology (as well as other variants of 
biologically-based sociological inquiry).  
Admittedly, we would still feel obligated 
to apprise students of our perception that 
other social and behavioral sciences 
probably offer more opportunities 
currently for students to pursue an 
interest in evolutionary social and 
behavioral science, but it would be great 
if we could turn to a comprehensive, 
current resource that would make them 
aware of what sociology has to offer.  In 
that regard, we encourage members of our 
section and readers of this newsletter to 
contact us with their suggestions. 
 We are confident that members of our 
section can offer numerous other, creative 
suggestions for helping guide and support 
those of our students who want to avail 
themselves of opportunities to pursue 
their interest in evolutionary social 
science.  Toward that end, we want to 
propose one other possibility for 
collective action by members of our 
section, and we admit to having a 
secondary, ulterior motive for our 
recommendation.  We mentioned earlier that 
students, especially undergraduate 
students, might stand to benefit by 
membership in both our section and ASA in 
general.  We certainly think it is 
worthwhile for them to become student 
members, browse our website, read the 
newsletter, and when possible, attend the 
ASA convention and participate in our 
section’s activities.  However, we wonder 
if there might not be other initiatives we 
could pursue as well?   For example, our 
section currently offers an award for 
“best graduate student paper,” but why not 
consider an award for “best undergraduate 
student paper” as well?  In fact, both of 
us have had the delightful experience of 
having received undergraduate papers on 
one or another topic in evolutionary 
sociology that have rivaled some of the 
best work we’ve received from graduate 
students.  In fact, an undergraduate 
student taught by one of us (TC) recently 
won a university-wide writing award for a 
paper she wrote for a class in which she 
used Trivers’s theory of reciprocal 
altruism to analyze paid child care.  
Another possibility might be sponsoring a 
paper session devoted exclusively to 
undergraduate student papers.  
Unfortunately, because of ASA rules, our 
section is now authorized to sponsor only 
one paper session at the annual ASA 
meetings.  If we could succeed in 
expanding our section membership, we could 
sponsor additional paper sessions. (FYI: 
We have been prohibited by ASA from 
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continuing our previous practice of 
“converting” our annual business session 
to a paper session and handling business 
matters in an “unofficial” extra session, 
as we have done in previous years. That’s 
what bureaucratic altruism gets you.) As 
faculty who have, in the past, appreciated 
the opportunity to present our research in 
a formal session sponsored by our section, 
we do not want to diminish such 
opportunities for our colleagues.  
However, we wonder if, at some point, we 
might consider sponsoring such a session 
on a “one-time, experimental” basis to see 
if we would even be able to recruit enough 
undergraduate contributions of sufficient 
quality to sponsor such a session?  
Alternatively, we’ve given some thought to 
approaching the ASA apparatchiks to see if 
we might be awarded an “exception” and 
thereby be allowed to sponsor a special 
undergraduate student session in addition 
to the one authorized by our membership 
size.  After all, who can object to 
efforts to recruit gifted future 
sociologists to any legitimate area of 
sociological inquiry?  We have no idea if 
ASA would authorize such an initiative, 
but we are “on the radar” of ASA because 
of our small membership, and we have been 
officially encouraged to do whatever we 
can to improve the vitality of our 
section. 
 There are certainly other, creative 
ways to involve undergraduate students in 
the Evolution, Biology and Society 
section. We offer the ideas above only in 
the spirit of raising this as a possible 
course of action to be adopted by our 
section.  If our section members agree 
that this might be a venture worth 
undertaking, then we would appreciate 
hearing from you with your suggestions. 
 Though our primary motivation for 
proposing the ideas we’ve shared in this 
column are to explore new ways for 
extending to undergraduate students the 
benefits made available by the existence 
and activities of our section and to 
enable them to further pursue their 
interest in evolutionary sociology, we 
also think that recruiting undergraduate 
students to membership and participation 
in our section could provide the secondary 
benefit of helping us expand our 
membership, a matter on which the survival 
of our section depends.  In that regard, 
and at the expense of sounding like a 
recurrent PBS membership drive, we feel 
obligated to re-issue a plea that has been 
issued by most, probably all, section 
chairs who have preceded us:  PLEASE do 
everything within your power both to 
recruit new members to our section and 
PLEASE send us your suggestions about new 
strategies by means of which our section 
might increase its membership. 

 Finally, both of us have pursued 
interests in sociobiology (and the more 
newly-minted “evolutionary sociology”) for 
a long enough period of time to be happy 
about and grateful for the inroads that 
evolutionary thinking has made into 
sociology in recent years.  We are 
especially happy about the founding and 
existence of the Evolution, Biology and 
Society section.  We are also happy about 
and grateful for the support we have 
received from other sociology colleagues 
who may not share our enthusiasm for “this 
view of life” when applied to the study of 
human social behavior, but who have wished 
our section well, and in some cases, even 
joined it to show their support.  But we 
believe that the futures of both our 
section and of evolutionary sociology in 
general reside largely with our students, 
especially our undergraduate students.  If 
the readers of this newsletter and our 
section members share our sentiment, we 
hope to hear from them with suggestions 
about how to insure the success of those 
futures. 
  

******* 
Evolutionary Behavioral Sciences: 

A New Journal for the 
Interdisciplinary Study of Behavior 

and Society 
By Dan O’Brien 

 
I write to invite the members of the 

ASA section on Evolution, Biology, and 
Society to submit their work to a new 
journal, Evolutionary Behavioral Sciences. 
Our mission at EBS is to publish 
manuscripts that advance the study of 
human behavior from an evolutionary 
perspective, with an emphasis on the 
integration of evolutionary theory with 
other approaches and perspectives from 
across the social, behavioral, and 
economic sciences. The journal was founded 
in 2006 as the Journal of Social, 
Evolutionary, and Cultural Psychology and 
has always been geared towards 
interdisciplinarity. We underwent a major 
transition this January, refining our 
mission statement and adopting a new 
title, all part of becoming the first 
evolutionary journal to be an official 
publication of the American Psychological 
Association (read and submit manuscripts 
at apa.org/pubs/journals/ebs). 

It is my opinion EBS arrives at an 
important moment in the study of human 
behavior from an evolutionary perspective. 
Despite considerable resistance to such 
work at first, it has made inroads in a 
variety of disciplines, consistently 
demonstrating its utility and power in 
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advancing knowledge. This work is ongoing, 
however. While some research programs, 
most notably evolutionary psychology, have 
succeeded in establishing a foundational 
canon and a set of guiding questions, many 
disciplines are still seeking the right 
intersection between the long-standing 
traditions of their science and an 
evolutionary perspective. 

This, as I understand it, is one of 
the central goals of this section of the 
ASA. I have a strong affinity with this 
goal: I started my academic career with a 
BS and PhD in evolutionary biology, but 
now study the behavioral and social 
dynamics of urban neighborhoods and have 
sought to apply models from the biological 
sciences to topics like broken windows 
theory and collective efficacy. As the 
readers of this newsletter well know, 
however, such syntheses, whether for a 
tightly specified topic or a broad class 
of phenomena, do not happen on their own 
accord. Instead, they are the product of 
years of debate and discussion; of 
theoretical precepts proposed, rejected, 
and refined; of empirical tests and 
retests; of a body of literature that 
begins to coalesce around central themes, 
shining a new light on a few particular 
aspects of human behavior and society. 

This process can be in turns 
ploddingly slow and shockingly 
progressive, immensely frustrating and 
thoroughly exhilarating, but for it to 
occur at all there must be a forum where 
these discussions, debates, and early 
tests can be communicated to colleagues 
and archived for posterity. EBS sees 
itself as a venue for this sort of work—a 
space for innovation in the application of 
evolutionary theory, and for scholarly 
conversation on the frontiers that lie 
ahead. We are currently receiving 
submissions from a broad range of 
disciplines, including social, 
developmental, cognitive, and personality 
psychologists, sociologists, economists, 
anthropologists, political scientists, 
historians, philosophers, humanists, and 
biologists, and our editorial board is 
reflective of this diversity. We publish 
Empirical and Theoretical manuscripts, as 
well as Short Reports. We also look for 
cutting-edge themes that might be the 
basis of a Special Issue or Section, like 
our December issue’s section on Feminist 
Evolutionary Psychology. 

While sociologists are already among 
the journal’s contributors, we would 
further encourage the members of the ASA 
section on Evolution, Biology, and Society 
to think of it as a venue for their work, 
as well as for the ongoing discussion 
surrounding the integration of sociology 
and evolutionary theory. Though there are 
surely many directions such work might 
take, I would like to conclude by 

suggesting a few areas that seem to be of 
interest: 

• Moving beyond the rational actor 
model and exploring how evolved 
mechanisms like emotions or 
cognitive heuristics and biases 
may shape interpersonal dynamics 
and group processes, and underpin 
emergent outcomes. 

• Using multilevel selection to 
examine corporate units, from 
families to neighborhoods to 
businesses to countries, and how 
they emerge, persist, and 
collapse. 

• Merging the rich literature on 
social capital with work on the 
evolution of cooperation in order 
to develop a more comprehensive 
understanding of sociality in 
modern society. 

• Work that adjudicates between and 
synthesizes the contrasting 
perspectives on the origins of 
gender inequality. 

• Building off of long-standing 
theories of culture and more 
recent models of gene-culture co-
evolution to further our 
understanding of the interplay of 
cultural and biological 
mechanisms, including genetic and 
neurohormonal systems. 

And one last that is near and 
dear to my own heart as an urban 
scientist, 
 

• Examining whether the distinctive 
patterns of behavior in harsh 
environments are the result of 
adaptations, or just indicators 
of hardship and suffering. 

Again, these are merely suggestions 
of areas that members of the Section might 
already be thinking about themselves. 
There are certainly many others. The point 
is simply that there is an exciting 
opportunity at hand, and that EBS would 
like to be a venue for its realization. I 
look forward to your submissions and your 
suggestions for Special Issues and 
Sections, and am excited to see where they 
will take us in the years to come. 
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New Publications and News of 
Section Members 
 
    
T. Crippen (2014).  "Forward."  Pp. ix-xi 
in A. Walsh, Biosociology: Bridging the 
Biology-Sociology Divide.  New Brunswick, 
NJ: Transaction Publishers. 
 
Blute, Marion. 2013. “The Evolutionary 
Economics of Science.” Spontaneous 
Generations: A Journal for the History and 
Philosophy of Science (Special issue on 
the economics of science.) 7(1): 62-68. 

  
Blute, Marion. 2013. ‘Variation and 
Selective Retention’ as an Evolutionary 
Epistemology: Were Donald Campbell’s Life 
Histories Sufficient?” Israel Journal of 
Ecology & Evolution (Special issue on 
cultural evolution.) 59(2): 109-116. 
 
 
 

******** 
 
Book Review 
 
Tallis, Raymond. (2011). Aping Mankind: 
Neuromania, Darwinitis and the 
Misrepresentation of Humanity. Acumen: 
Durham, UK. 
 
$24.95 (pbk.) 
 

In this controversial book, 
neuroscientist Raymond Tallis challenges 
the physical reductionism of human 
behavior made popular by evolutionary 
psychologists and cognitive 
neuroscientists. Tallis argues with 
erudite clarity the numerous problems with 
radical physicalism that he sees as 
endemic in biological views of human 
behavior. Tallis argues that the claim “we 
are our brains” that exemplifies this 
physicalism leads inevitably down the path 
toward biological determinism and a loss 
of human dignity and free will. 

Tallis rejects this view of human 
nature as overly simplistic and based in 
dubious interpretations of available 
evidence. He argues that humans are, at 
the end of the day, not the same as other 
animals. Unlike other animals, humans 
possess self-hood and free will, allowing 
them to move beyond the mechanistic and 
purely instinctive behaviors that drive 
other species. Humans, Tallis argues, lead 
lives rather than simply live them.  He 
writes that “the reduction of human life 

to a chain of programmed response of 
modules to stimuli overlooks the 
complexity of everyday experiences and the 
singularity of the situations we find 
ourselves in…”. In other words, it is our 
consciousness that separates us from other 
animals. Tallis sees this as the lynchpin 
of his argument. Consciousness allows us 
to create worlds that lie beyond the 
limitations of other animals. 

Tallis, of course, ignores the 
possibility that other animals also 
exhibit consciousness and free will; that 
they are more than just mechanisms in 
their environment. As philosopher Thomas 
Nagle notes, we have no idea—and no real 
way of knowing—what it is like to be 
another creature. Just as Tallis claims 
that we have little reason to see humans 
as mere automatons, so too have we little 
reason to assume that other creatures do 
not possess free will.  

Nevertheless, the book stands as a 
monumental contribution to the debate 
about what makes us human and what forces 
drive our behavior. Tallis is wise not to 
dismiss biological forces in toto, for 
they certainly matter for forming a 
framework of human behavior. At the same 
time, Tallis makes a convincing argument 
that an over-reliance on these forces to 
explain human behavior is not only 
misguided, but also harmful. Biology and 
neurology are only part of the very 
complex story of human behavior. We are, 
Tallis correctly reminds us, more than 
just our brains.  
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